TOWN COUNCIL MEETING

January 4, 2010

A work session and regular meeting of the Jamestown Town Council was preceded by an interview for committee appointments and was called to order at the Jamestown Town Hall in the Rosamond A. Tefft Council Chambers, 93 Narragansett Avenue at 6:30 PM by Council President Michael Schnack.  The following members were present: 

William H. Murphy

Michael G. White

Ellen Winsor

absent:
Robert Bowen, Vice President

also present:

Bruce R. Keiser, Town Administrator

Peter D. Ruggiero, Town Solicitor 

Arlene D. Petit, Town Clerk 

present from Parmalee and Poirier:  Paul L. Dansereau, Partner 

6:30 PM 
Work Session re:  Town Audit


1)
Parmelee, Poirier & Associates




Auditors

Mr. Dansereau presented an overview of the Town’s financial statements for the year ended June 30, 2009.  As part of the overview, it was explained that the Town of Jamestown’s audit was conducted in accordance with Government Auditing Standards.  Mr. Dansereau reviewed the Town’s procedure of reporting financial activities as well as the process and procedure used in conducting the audit.

· The Town implemented the requirements of the Government Accounting Standards Board Statement No. 45 as presented in the statement of net assets the accrued liability for post retirement benefits. 
· Proprietary Funds or Enterprise Funds include the Harbor Management Fund, Water Fund, On-site Wastewater Fund, and the Sewer Fund.  Mr. Dansereau reviewed the Statement of Net Assets for these funds.  

· The Balance Sheet of Governmental Funds and the Statement of Revenues, Expenditures and Changes in Fund Balance Governmental Funds reported both general fund and school fund balances for the year ending June 30, 2009.
As follow-up, Mr. Dansereau reported that the Town is in a good financial position at the present time.  He thanked the Town staff for their assistance in providing information for this audit.

(Note:  the Financial Statements for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2009 are on file in the Town Clerk’s office.)

The work session portion of the meeting was adjourned at 6:58 p.m.

7:00 PM
Regular Town Council Meeting
Council President Schnack opened the meeting at 7:00 p.m.
AWARDS, PRESENTATIONS AND ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

1)
Taxpayers’ Association of Jamestown  re:  Analysis of Town benefits as compared to private industry benefits
Amy Gallagher, MBA, Resident Analyst and Presenter

John Pagano, President, Taxpayer’s Association of Jamestown

Ms Gallagher provided her qualifications; those being, 13 years of healthcare industry experience. In her current role at Cornerstone Group, she is responsible for developing and managing client relationships in the large group market. She focuses on providing clients with long-term cost-containment strategies, often coupling consumer-driven products with results-driven wellness programs. Her special areas of expertise include health savings accounts and wellness consulting. Prior to joining Cornerstone, Amy worked for three of New England's largest carriers in various sales and account management roles:   UnitedHealthcare of New England, Harvard Pilgrim Healthcare of New England and Delta Dental of Rhode Island. 
Ms. Gallagher presented a slide presentation to the Council, addressing the Town’s present healthcare costs compared with private sector healthcare costs, comparison of municipal benefits vs. private sector benefits.  Ms. Gallagher also presented a number of recommendations for healthcare cost-savings.
COUNCIL SITTING AS ALCOHOLIC BEVERAGE LICENSING BOARD

All approvals for licenses and permits are subject to the resolution of debts, taxes and appropriate signatures as well as, when applicable, proof of insurance.

None

CONSENT AGENDA

An item on the Consent Agenda need not be removed for simple clarification or correction of typographical errors.  Approval of the Consent Agenda shall be equivalent to approval of each item as if it had been acted upon separately.

It was requested that items # 3(c) and 4(a) be removed from the Consent Agenda.  It was moved by Councilor White, seconded by Councilor Murphy to accept the consent agenda as amended.  So unanimously voted.  The Consent Agenda consisted of the following:

1)
Adoption of Council minutes:

a) December 7, 2009 (regular session)
b) December 10, 2009 (committee interviews)

c) December 17, 2009 (committee interviews)

2) Bills and Payroll

3)
Minutes from Boards, Commissions and Committees:

a)
Jamestown Tree Preservation and Protection Committee (11/17/2009)
b)
Library Board of Trustees (11/3/2009)

c)


d)
Planning Commission (11/18/2009, 12/2/2009)

e)
Harbor Management Commission (11/4/2009, 11/16/2009)

4)
CRMC Notices:

a)


b)
Calendar – January 2010

5)
Proclamations & Resolutions from other Rhode Island cities and towns
a)
Town of Portsmouth re:  opposition to House Bill 5931 and Senate Bill 606

b)
City of Newport re:  opposition to locating a liquefied natural gas facility in Mount Hope Bay

6)
Abatements/Addenda of Taxes

******************************

3)
Minutes from Boards, Commissions and Committees:

c)
Fort Getty Master Plan Committee (11/19/2009)

Council President Schnack stated that the charge of the Fort Getty Master Plan Committee (FGMPC) was to update the Fort Getty Master Plan and to make long-term recommendations for the use and management of Fort Getty.  A report to the Town Council was due 180 days from the commencement of the committee.  

Council Schnack stated that the Fort Getty Master Plan was accepted by the Council in 2005 and he was unclear as to why they would be sending out a survey at this time.
The Town Administrator noted that the FGMPC continued to be involved with plans at Fort Getty for capital improvements, as well as addressing future land use plans and providing the Council with additional information.   

Council President Schnack asked that the FGMPC hold off on further meetings until the charge of the Fort Getty Master Plan Committee is put on the next Council agenda for review.  There being no objections the Clerk will put the review of the committee charge on the agenda for the January 19 meeting.
4)
CRMC Notices:

a)
Proposed changes to the Rule and Regulations of the Coastal Resources Management Council relative to Chapter 46-23 (written comment by January 16, 2010, public hearing January 26, 2010)

Council President Schnack asked if the Conservation Commission receives notice or if it is necessary for the Council to make a comment on this.
The Town Administrator noted that this notice is informational.  The Conservation Commission also receives this information, and if necessary, will contact the Council with any concerns.

It was moved by Councilor Murphy, seconded by Councilor White to accept items #3(c) and 4(a).  So unanimously voted.
EXECUTIVE SESSION ANNOUNCEMENT
The Town Council may seek to go in Executive Session to discuss the following items:
Council President Schnack announced that the Council would meet later in the evening in executive session to discuss the following items.
1) Pursuant to RIGL 42-46-5 (a) (2) collective bargaining
2) Pursuant to RIGL 42-46-5 (a) (2) potential litigation

3) Pursuant to RIGL 42-46-5 (a) (2) litigation re:  Reynolds

COUNCIL, ADMINISTRATOR, SOLICITOR, COMMISSION/COMMITTEE COMMENTS & REPORTS

1) Town Administrator Report (verbal)
The Town Administrator reminded the Council that on January 8, 2010 the Council will meet with the School Committee to discuss budget preparations, and on January 11, 2010 the Council will hold a goal setting work session with the Town Administration.
2) Conservation Commission Report re:  Notices from CRMC regarding Cease and Desist Orders for property located on Plat 12 Lot 41 and Plat 12 Lot 42, Beavertail Road

Council President Schnack noted that the Conservation Commission has reviewed the notices of violation regarding Plat 12 Lots 41 and 42 and has requested that the Council forward a letter supporting the Conservation Commission’s position by sending a letter to the RI Coastal Resources Management Council indicating that the Town of Jamestown would like to see a full restoration of the impacted areas.
It was the consensus of the Council that the Town Administrator would draft a letter and bring it back to the Council for their consideration.
3) JEMS re:  November / December 2009 Report       
It was moved by Councilor Murphy, seconded by councilor White to accept the JEMS November / December 2009 report.  So unanimously voted.

4) Harbor Management Commission

a) Harbor Management Ordinance

b) Harbor Management Plan                                                                                                 
Following a Council discussion on proper procedure, the Town Clerk was directed to schedule a work session to be held in February for the review of the Harbor Management Ordinance and the Harbor Management Plan.   
PUBLIC HEARING

None
ORDINANCES AND RESOLUTIONS

1)
Proposed amendment to Sec. 22-116, Tree Committee (as submitted by James Rugh, Chairperson, Jamestown Tree Preservation and Protection Committee)
It was moved by Councilor Murphy, seconded by Councilor Winsor to submit the proposed amendment to the Tree Preservation and Protection Ordinance to the Town Solicitor for review and upon completion to advertise for a hearing.  So unanimously voted.
COMMUNICATIONS AND PETITIONS
1)
Letter from the Jamestown School Department re:  identifying a permanent location for parking school buses

It was moved by Councilor Winsor, seconded by Councilor Murphy to accept the letter from Dr. Lukon, Superintendent of Schools requesting a permanent location for ten school buses and to refer it to the Town Administrator.  
The Town Administrator noted that he has responded to Dr. Lukon indicating his willingness to work with her; however, presently there is no free space to accommodate buses.  The Town Administrator stated that he is working towards making some space available on school property.

2)
Letter from William A. Kelly re:  thank you for Certificate of Appreciation and the recognition of challenges before the Town Council

It was moved by Councilor Winsor, seconded by Councilor Murphy to accept the letter from William Kelly.  So unanimously voted.
3)
Letter from Jamestown Housing Authority requesting that the Council forgive the PILOT for the years 2010 and 2011
The Town Administrator informed the Council that the request from the Jamestown Housing Authority to forgive the PILOT is in exchange for the in-kind services they provide to the Town.
It was moved by Councilor Murphy, seconded by Councilor White to accept the letter from the Jamestown Housing Authority and to place the request to forgive the PILOT on the next Town Council agenda.  So unanimously voted.
LICENSES & PERMITS

All approvals for licenses and permits are subject to the resolution of debts, taxes and appropriate signatures as well as, when applicable, proof of insurance.

1) Event/Entertainment Application
Applicant:
Conanicut Island Art Association (CIAA) 
Event:

Art Exhibit Opening

Date:

January 14, 2010 at 5 p.m. to 7 p.m.

Location:
Jamestown Town Hall

It was moved by Councilor White, seconded by Councilor Winsor to approve the Event / Entertainment Permit for the Conanicut Island Art Association (CIAA) to hold an art exhibit on January 14, 2010 from 5 p.m. to 7 p.m. at the Jamestown Town Hall.  So unanimously voted.
OPEN FORUM

1) Scheduled request to address
a)
William Kelly re:  Capital expenditures

Mr. Kelly encouraged the Council to work with the Town Administration and the community to prepare an affordable budget.  Mr. Kelly also asked the Council to pay close attention to capital expense items such as the recreation van, which has non-working seatbelts.  
Councilor Winsor pointed out that it is important to cover the maintenance of Town property in the budget.

2) Non-scheduled request to address

None

APPOINTMENTS AND RESIGNATIONS

1)
Jamestown Fire Department Compensation Committee - One (1) vacancy exists for a Fire Department Representative and One (1) vacancy exists for a Citizen-at-Large, term ending 5/31/2012.  Duly advertised and interviews complete; 
if favorable appoint:
a) Letter of recommendation from Fire Chief re: appointment of Ronald Barber to committee as Fire Department Representative

It was moved by Councilor Murphy, seconded by Councilor Winsor to approve the appointment of Ronald Barber as the Fire Department Representative on the Jamestown Fire Department Compensation Committee for a term ending 5/31/2012.  So unanimously voted.

b) Letters of interest:

i)
Susan Little - citizen-at-large

ii)
Jerome E. Scott - citizen-at-large
It was moved by Councilor Murphy, seconded by Councilor Winsor to appoint Jerome E. Scott as the citizen-at-large on the Fire Department Compensation Committee, term ending 5/31/2012.  So unanimously voted.             
2)
Jamestown Housing Authority - Two (2) vacancies exist, terms ending 12/31/2012.  Duly advertised and interviews complete; if favorable appoint: 

a)
Letter of recommendation from Chair 

b)
Request for reappointment 

i)
Valerie Topp

It was moved by Councilor Murphy, seconded by Councilor White to appoint Valerie Topp to the Jamestown Housing Authority, term ending 12/31/2012*.   So unanimously voted.

*(Note:  incorrect term-ending date, should be 12/31/2014 – to be corrected at next Council meeting.)

3)
Jamestown Library Board of Trustees - Two (2) vacancies exist with terms ending 
12/31/2012.  Duly advertised and interviews complete; if favorable appoint:
a)
Letter of recommendation from Chair 

b)
Request for reappointment:

i)
Rosemary Forbes-Woodside

It was moved by Councilor White, seconded by Councilor Winsor to reappoint Rosemary Forbes-Woodside to the Jamestown Library Board of Trustees for a term ending 12/31/2012.  So unanimously voted.



c)
Letters of interest:

i)
Craig Watson

ii)
Sue Maden 

· recommendation from Nancy Logan

It was moved by Councilor White, seconded by Councilor Murphy to appoint Craig Watson to the Jamestown Library Board of Trustees for a term ending 12/31/2012.  So unanimously voted.

4)
Tree Preservation and Protection Committee - Two (2) vacancies exist, terms ending 12/31/2012; and one (1) vacancy, term ending 12/31/2011*.  Duly advertised and interviews complete; if favorable appoint:
a)
Letter of recommendation from Chair

b)
Request for reappointment:



i)
James Rugh

ii) Anthony J. Antine

It was moved by Councilor White, seconded by Councilor Winsor to reappoint James Rugh and Anthony J. Antine to the Tree Preservation and Protection Committee for a term ending 12/31/2012.  So unanimously voted.

c)
Request for appointment:



i)
Richard Lynn
* Please note:  The term ending 12/31/2011 is for a vacancy that was never filled when the tree warden was moved to the ex officio status.
It was moved by Councilor White, seconded by Councilor Murphy to appoint Richard Lynn to the Tree Preservation and Protection Committee for a term ending 12/31/2011.  So unanimously voted.

5)
Zoning Board of Review - Three (3) vacancies exist for Alternate position, 

terms ending 12/31/2010.  Duly advertised and interviews complete; if 


favorable appoint:

a)
Letter of recommendation from Chair 
b)
Request for reappointment:

i)
Dean Wagner – Alternate #1 

ii) Richard G. Cribb – Alternate #2 

iii)
Richard Allphin – Alternate #3
It was moved by Councilor Murphy, seconded by Councilor White to appoint Dean Wagner as Alternate #1, Richard G. Cribb as Alternate #2, and to appoint Richard Allphin as Alternate #3, all for a term ending 12/31/2010.  So unanimously voted.

6)
Affordable Housing Commission - One (1) vacancy exists, term ending 5/31/2010.  Duly advertised and interviews complete; if favorable appoint:

a)
Letter of Interest:




i)
Debra Murphy

It was moved by Councilor Murphy, seconded by Councilor White to appoint Debra Murphy to the Affordable Housing Commission for a term ending 5/31/2010.  So unanimously voted.  

7)
Beavertail State Park Advisory Committee - One (1) vacancy exists, term ending 
12/31/2012.  Duly advertised and interviews
complete; if favorable appoint:
a)
Letter of interest:

i)
Neil L. Blizt
It was moved by Councilor White, seconded by Councilor Murphy to appoint Neil L. Blizt to the Beavertail State Park Advisory Committee for a term ending 12/31/2012.  So unanimously voted.
UNFINISHED BUSINESS

1)
CRMC NOTICES re:  PBH Realty, LLC, c/o Procaccianti, Plat 12, Lot 41, Group Order Numbers 09-0121, 09-0122, 09-0126, 09-0127, 09-0128, and 09-0129; and Paul Hamilton and Patricia Young, Plat 12, Lot 42, Group Order Numbers 09-0136, 09-0140, 09-0141, and 09-0142 (continued from 12/7/2009)
Previously discussed.

2)
Resolution from Town of Glocester Town Council re: opposition to House Bill 5931 and Senate Bill 606 which would reduce the Rhode Island Housing foreclosure period from five years to one or two years depending upon property owner circumstances (continued from 12/7/2009)
The Council discussed the effect that the proposed amendments to the “Madeline Walker Bill” would have on homeowners.  The Town Administrator stated that opposition to the House Bill 5931 and Senate Bill 606 would continue to provide homeowners with greater protection than under the proposed amendments.
It was the consensus of the Council that a resolution in opposition to the proposed amendments to the “Madeline Walker Bill” be drafted and presented for the Council’s consideration at the January 19, 2010 meeting.

NEW BUSINESS
1)
Wind Turbines re:  potential impact on Rhode Island Turnpike and Bridge Authority (RITBA) (per Councilor Winsor)
Councilor Winsor stated that she spoke to the Director of RITBA to inform him that the Town is considering the Taylor Point location as a high priority for the installation of a wind turbine.  Councilor Winsor discussed the possibility of sharing information accumulated by the Jamestown Wind Energy Committee with RITBA as they are investigating the possibility of a wind turbine in the same area.  As only one wind turbine could be accommodated in that area, the Council instructed the Town Administrator to draft a letter to RITBA suggesting a coordination of efforts.

2)
LNG Intervenor re:  FERC interpretation (per Councilor Winsor)

Councilor Winsor inquired as to the possibility of the Council becoming an Intervenor in the proceedings for the proposed Weaver’s Cove LNG Facility.  
The Town Solicitor stated that he would investigate what the most effective actions are that the Council could take and report back at the next meeting.  The Town Solicitor informed the Council that he would be attending a meeting to be held by the Attorney General regarding this issue.  
The Town Administrator stated that he has been working with neighboring cities and towns in an attempt to coordinate those efforts and join together in collaboration.

3)
Jamestown Water and Sewer re:  discussion with Chris Albert, Federal Funds for Senator Jack Reed’s office (per Councilor Winsor)

Councilor Winsor stated that there is Federal funding available for repairs to water and sewer infrastructure.  Councilor Winsor encouraged the Council to consider putting a package together with an application for funding.

It was the consensus of the Council that federal funding for water and sewer infrastructure repairs is put on the next agenda for the Board of Water and Sewer Commissioners consideration.

4)
Save the Bay  re:  public Liquefied Natural Gas (LNG) educational forum (per Councilor Winsor)

Councilor Winsor noted that a date has not yet been set for the educational forum by Save the Bay.  

5)
Energy Audit for Town-owned properties (per Councilor Murphy)
Councilor Murphy noted that he has been working to set up a schedule for energy audits for Town facilities.  It is Councilor Murphy’s understanding that following an energy audit the Town would receive cost saving recommendations and notification of available funding. 
Councilor Murphy stated he would provide additional information as he receives it.
6)
Memorandum from Town Clerk re:  discharge of committees


a)
Personnel Board

It was moved by Councilor Winsor, seconded by Councilor White to discharge the Personnel Board.  So unanimously voted.


b)
Town Charter Review Committee

It was moved by Councilor Winsor, seconded by Councilor Murphy to discharge the Town Charter Review Committee.  So unanimously voted.

7)
Award of Bids Request

a)
to:  JJ Gregory & Son, Inc. for the purchase of a 2009 Tractor Mower in an amount not to exceed $13,690.00
It was moved by Councilor White, seconded by Councilor Murphy to award the bid for the purchase of a 2009 tractor mower to JJ Gregory & Son, Inc. in an amount not to exceed $13,690.00.   So unanimously voted.

b)
to:  Regan Construction Corporation for the pier repairs and floating dock project for an amount not to exceed $240,089.00
It was moved by Councilor Winsor, seconded by Councilor White to award the bid for the pier repairs and floating dock project to Regan Construction Corporation for an amount not to exceed $240,089.00.  So unanimously voted.

8)
National Grid Easement re:  an underground electric service within the public right-of-way of Walnut Street

The Town Administrator reported that this request has been reviewed by the Town Engineer.  The homeowner will be responsible for all costs.
It was moved by Councilor Winsor, seconded by Councilor White to grant the easement to National Grid for an underground electric service within the public right-of-way of Walnut Street.  So unanimously voted.
EXECUTIVE SESSION

It was moved by Councilor Murphy, seconded by Councilor White to enter into executive session at 8:45 p.m., pursuant to RIGL 42-46-5 (a) (2) collective bargaining, pursuant to RIGL 42-46-5 (a) (2) potential litigation, and pursuant to RIGL 42-46-5 (a) (2) litigation re:  Reynolds.   

It was voted, Councilor Murphy, aye; Councilor White, aye; Councilor Winsor, aye; Council President Schnack; aye.  The motion passed with four in favor and one absent.
Upon the return of the Council from executive session at 9:45 p.m., Councilor Schnack noted that there were no votes taken in executive session.

It was moved by Councilor White, seconded by Councilor Winsor to seal the minutes of the executive session from the public.  It was voted, Councilor Murphy, aye; Councilor White, aye; Councilor Winsor, aye; Council President Schnack; aye.  The motion passed with four in favor and one absent.
There being no further business before the Council, it was moved by Councilor Winsor, seconded by Councilor Murphy to adjourn the meeting at 9:48 p.m.  So unanimously voted.

Attest:

Arlene D. Petit

Town Clerk

c:
Town Council Members (5)


Town Administrator


Town Solicitor


Administrative Circulation
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